Session 2

THE FALL

Genesis 3

Memory Verse

I will put hostility between you and the woman, and between your offspring and her offspring. He will strike your head, and you will strike his heel.

- Genesis 3:15, CSB



The Fall

THEOLOGICAL THEME: Because of the fall, all of Creation has become subject to sin, evil, and death.

CALL TO ACTION: Are you trying to "fix" your life issues on your own? There is only one true solution to "fix" all the sin and evil in this world.

Since the beginning of time people have asked, "Why?" Young kids ask why about almost anything and keep adults on their toes to find good answers. Usually for kids, nothing is off the table to question and wonder about. This includes anything from the color of the sky to the reason certain words are pronounced the way they are. The questions kids come up with range from the weirdly obvious to the deeply spiritual. Children seem to have an innate sense of freedom to question as part of the learning process. For various reasons, adults may not ask everything that comes to mind, but they still wonder.

Think about some of the big questions adults ask. After living a few decades on this earth, our questions tend to become more in depth and difficult to answer. Two of the more common tough questions that come up are *Why is there evil in the world?* and *Why do people do bad things?* According to a report from Focus on the Family, the question of evil in the world is one of the most frequent difficult questions people ask.¹ Today we will walk through a passage of Scripture that gives us the answer to this question and is foundational to our faith.

- What are some of the "why" questions you commonly hear from the kids around you?
- What is the hardest question you have been asked lately?
- When have you asked or been asked a version of the question about evil in the world?

Session Summary

What happened in the garden of Eden in Genesis 3 has lasting consequences for the world. Everything changed once sin entered the world, and we are still dealing with all the effects of Eve's encounter with the enemy. Satan appeared as a serpent to interact with Eve in the garden and she made the mistake of entertaining his ideas. This led to doubting the Word of God and then ultimately giving in to the temptation to sin.

We can learn a great deal from studying what happened in Genesis 3. We can see parallels between their situation and our lives today and discover ways to protect ourselves from falling into temptation. The way God dealt with their sin and provided the solutions they needed are a powerful reminder that we need the power of Jesus to work in us if we want to experience forgiveness and restoration from the havoc that sin brings to our lives.

1. The Temptation (Genesis 3:1-5)

After God created the world and everything in it, we pick up the narrative with Adam and Eve in the garden. Chapter three introduces the serpent and describes him as more crafty or cunning than any other creature. Although the serpent is not identified as Satan in the first few verses, it is made clear that this is an encounter between Eye and Satan.

3

As this passage illustrates, when we try to outsmart Satan on our own, we find ourselves falling short and experiencing defeat. The good news is that we can overcome the enemy by the power of Jesus. Being crafty means Satan knows how to approach us where we are most vulnerable and weak—and that is exactly what he did to Eve. He questioned what God had instructed and this opened the door for Eve to misconstrue and doubt what God said.



When have you experienced defeat because you tried to outsmart Satan on your own instead of by the power of Jesus?

A favorite tactic of Satan is to create doubt by asking questions. Notice what asked Eve and think about how many times you have encountered a similar tactic from him. By initiating the conversation with a question, Satan drew Eve into a place she should not have ventured. We can easily fall prey to the same maneuver. Although we can speak to the enemy, we should be wary of entertaining discussions with him. The more we get involved with him the more opportunity he has to draw us off course.



What is the danger of opening yourself to the ideas of Satan or anyone who is in opposition to God? How is this different than listening with a godly mindset to someone who disagrees with you?

As she talked to Satan, Eve found herself in a place she had no intention of going. While she shared some truth, she also added her own interpretation to God's instruction. This is dangerous for believers. We are called to know God's Word and obey it. When we put our own spin on Scripture or make additions to it, we stray into dangerous territory. When she added that they were not even to touch the tree, she gave the enemy ammunition to grow doubt into her mind. That was not part of God's instruction, and these added false restrictions set her on a path to doubt God.

The interaction between Eve and Satan shows us the progression of how he orchestrated the devastating temptation she was about to fall into. First, he drew her into conversation. Then he questioned her about what she knew. Then he planted seeds of doubt in her mind about God's instruction. Once her vulnerability was exposed, he moved in for the kill and directly challenged God's Word. Satan works most effectively when he has a strong foothold and Eve unwittingly gave him the freedom to work.



Application: What can you learn from seeing the progression of this passage to help you avoid falling prey to the enemy vourself?

2. The Fall (Genesis 3:6-13)

The fall of mankind started with a conversation and a temptation specifically designed for Eve just as the enemy specifically designs temptations that come to every Christian. Eve gave in to the temptation the same way we surrender today. She listened to the wrong voice that was questioning God. She entertained the enemy. She looked at the temptation and desired it. She ultimately gave in to the desire of her flesh and the lure of pride.



How often can you see this same pattern repeated in your life? Where along the way do you have opportunity to shut the enemy down? When have you done this and what difference did it make?

As with every temptation that comes our way, Eve had the opportunity to flee. No one was holding her down and forcing her to listen to Satan or eat the fruit. She could have and should have fled at the first sign of her own weakness but instead she gave in and ate the fruit, leading to the fall of mankind. Once she sinned, Eve gave the fruit to her husband and invited Adam to join her in her rebellion. Eve was deceived and lured into sin. Adam sinned with his eyes wide open in clear disobedience. Adam also failed to stand up to Satan as it is made

clear he was passively present with Eve. Each of them carried the responsibility for their own sin and the part they played in bringing sin into a perfect world.

Once they ate the fruit, everything changed. Sin changes things, and our actions have consequences. The Bible says their eyes were opened, and they recognized their nakedness. They were left feeling naked, exposed, and ashamed. To cover themselves, they sewed fig leaves together to hide their bodies. This is a picture of what happens when we try and cover up our own foolishness instead of just turning to Jesus immediately.



Why do you think we, like Adam and Eve, tend to try and cover up our sin with the things of our own making? Why does this always come up short?

Imagine the grief of this moment. These two, who were in the habit of walking with God in the cool of the day, had sinned and realized everything had changed. They made insufficient coverings for themselves and waited anxiously for their confrontation with God. When they heard the Lord drawing hear, they hid. You might think it ridiculous for Adam and Eve to hide from God but take a minute to remember all the times you have done the same. They knew they had failed and felt ashamed. They likely realized that their coverings were not going to adequately keep God from knowing what happened and couldn't bring themselves to face God directly in that moment.

God called out to Adam and Eve with a question. Despite their failure, God sought them out as a loving Father. God knew what had happened, but He offered them the opportunity to come clean on their own. In the presence of God, Adam started with excuses and blame. Sin made Adam afraid of God just as it does us. A person who chooses rebellion has not treasured the voice or Word of God the way he or she should. Both Adam and Eve tried to pass the blame for their sin off and make excuses instead of taking responsibility and seeking His forgiveness.



Application: What does this text teach you about how to respond when you've sinned? What should we do different than Adam and Eve? What makes this difficult?

3. The Consequences (Genesis 3:14-24)

Sin has consequences. We know this from Scripture, and we know it from experience. This original sin had consequences for the serpent, Adam, and Eve. The serpent would be cursed to slither along the ground and there would be enmity between the offspring of the woman and the serpent. Many people have a very natural and sometimes highly exaggerated enmity with snakes. But God's words here went deeper. Verses 14 and 15, known as the proto-evangelium, is the first proclamation of the good news. This serpent crushing offspring of the woman would be the answer to the brokenness just caused by the fall. Despite the devastation Adam and Eve faced, God promised a solution.



What does it teach you about God that even in response to the first act of human rebellion, He promised a solution and a way of restoration with Him?

It was not just Satan that faced consequences of that day in the Garden. God told Eve that from that day forward, her sorrow and pain would be increased. This is a broad consequence that is specific to women. It is not just that pain and sorrow would be felt in childbirth, God's words to Eve about her husband describe a contrast between her natural desire for him and the challenge to submit to his leadership in the family. The brokenness of the fall meant God's design for marriage and family was also broken. Sin corrupted both the role of man and woman to create difficulty in obeying God's Word.

God also made it clear that Adam chose to sin with Eve instead of obeying God. Before the fall, the ground only produced good. After the fall, the earth would grow thorns and thistles and be difficult to tend and keep. We still see and experience this reality today.



What does God's response to Adam and Eve teach you about the accountability every person has for their sin before God? How does this remind you that you can't rely on another person's faith but must be in relationship with God vourself?

Session 2

7

Although we know her as Eve, it is not until verse 20 that we are told her actual name. Adam named her Eve as a promise that she would be the mother of all the earth. Despite their sin, God was going to use them to populate the earth. God still had plans to use them for good. The way that the Lord clothed them with animal skins gave the reality of what it takes for sins to be forgiven. Sacrifice is necessary. To use skins for clothing, an innocent animal must die a sacrificial death. Ultimately the innocent Lamb of God, Jesus, had to die so that our sins could be forgiven, and we could be clothed in His righteousness.



Application: How does the sacrifice of the first animals for the covering of sins remind you of the cost that had to be paid for your sins? Why was the sacrifice of Christ worth infinitely more than anything or anyone else?

Conclusion

Sin entered this world through an encounter between Satan and Eve. It all started with a seemingly innocent conversation that the enemy used to tempt Eve into disobeying God. Throughout the discussion with the serpent, Eve had opportunities to shut him down and flee the situation. She chose instead to engage in discussion that resulted in her questioning the word of the Lord and falling into temptation. When we allow the enemy to speak into our lives, we find ourselves vulnerable to questioning what God has said and our commitment to the Lord threatened.

Those who have trusted Jesus for salvation are no longer bound by sin, Satan, and death and do not have to give into the enemy's temptation. But once the decision to sin is made, we can be sure there will be consequences. All of creation experienced consequences because of the foolish decisions made that day. Both men and women now deal with specific things tied to Adam and Eve's disobedience. We also see the provision God made to atone for their sin. He sacrificed innocent animals to make coverings for them, pointing to the ultimate innocent sacrifice Jesus offers through His death on the cross for our sins. Nothing we do to try and fix our guilt will be adequate; it is only through the power of Christ that we can know true forgiveness and restoration. There is only one solution and one answer to the problems in your life and in the world—Jesus.

- What ways or places have you allowed the enemy to speak into your life in some way? What needs to change to stop this cycle?
- How can we as a group support one another in seeking Jesus as the solution to the problems we face and not looking for a fix in our own power or wisdom?
- How can you have a gospel conversation with another person by sharing the story of the fall?

Memorize

I will put hostility between you and the woman, and between your offspring and her offspring. He will strike your head, and you will strike his heel.

- Genesis 3:15, CSB

References

¹Bret Eckelberry, "Tackling 5 Tough Questions about Christianity," Focus on the Family, August 8, 2023, https://www.focusonthefamily.com/uncategorized/5-tough-questions-about-christianity/.